Town of Haw River
Town Council Meeting

Monday, March 5, 2012
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, March 5, 2012 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Ashley Warren
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Rob Jennings, Clerk Melanie Hamilton

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.

Mayor Boggs presented Manager Earp with a 5 year service award and thanked him for his dedicated service to the Town of Haw River.
Public Hearings
7:02 pm
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River will hold a public hearing to discuss a request from Sharon Bruce representing ALL GODS CHILDREN of BURLINGTON, LLC to obtain a Special Use Permit for a group home facility to be located at 101 Ruby Lane, Burlington, NC.  The property is legally described as Tax Map #13-10-41.
The mayor opened a public hearing to consider a request from Sharon Bruce for a special use permit in order to facilitate a group home at 101 Ruby Lane. The home currently operates in Burlington, NC and is looking to change locations. No members of the public chose to speak and the mayor closed the public hearing.
7:03 pm
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River will hold a public hearing to discuss an amendment to The Town of Haw River’s Ordinance Title XIII General Offenses Chapter 131 Paragraph 131.01: Discharge of

Firearms Regulated.
The mayor opened a public hearing to consider an amendment to the Town of Haw River’s Ordinance Title XIII General Offenses Chapter 131 Paragraph 131.01: Discharge of Firearms Regulated. This amendment would disallow persons from carrying concealed firearms in Town buildings or parks. No members of the public chose to speak and the mayor closed the public hearing. 
Consent Agenda

7:05 pm 
The Council reviewed the previous meeting’s minutes from February 6, 2012, a 12 month Vantage South CD at a rate of 0.55%, four budget amendments, and a resolution to finance two police cars. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 5-0. 

New Business
7:06 pm
Council will consider the request from Sharon Bruce representing ALL GODS CHILDREN of BURLINGTON, LLC to obtain a Special Use Permit for a group home facility to be located at 101 Ruby Lane, Burlington, NC.  The property is legally described as Tax Map #13-10-41.
Mayor Boggs swore in Don Waugh, Sharon Bruce, and Manager Jeff Earp to enable them to give testimony as it pertains to request of Ms. Bruce for a special use permit to operate a group home facility at 101 Ruby Lane. Mayor Boggs asked the following questions and received these answers:
1. That all applicable regulations of the zoning district in which the use is proposed ARE complied with? – Yes
2. That all applicable conditions specified in Section 155.086, Town of Haw River Code of Ordinances, ARE met for this proposed special use in that: USE: Group Home:

a. Special Use District: R-12
b. Requirements:

i. One parking space for every five temporary residents, plus one space for each employee – Yes
ii. Sign not to exceed four square feet – No sign
iii. Shall be licensed and/or sponsored by the appropriate state or local agency – Yes
iv. Shall not be located within a 1,000 foot radius of a zoning lot containing another such facility – Is not
3. That the proposed special use WILL NOT materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council – Will not
4. That the proposed use IS located, designed and proposed to be operated so as to maintain or enhance the value of adjoining property or that the use is a public necessity – Will not diminish values
5. That the location and character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted or as modified under the conditions required by the Town Council WILL BE in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the plan of development for the Town Planning Area – It will be
6. That satisfactory provision HAS been made for all of the following that apply in this case: vehicle circulation, parking and loading, service and loading entrances and area, screening, utilities, signs, lighting, open spaces, site grading, sol erosion and sedimentation control and site damage - Yes
After discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the special use permit for All God’s Children of Burlington, LLC for a group home at 101 Ruby Lane. Motion carried 5-0. 
7:16 pm
Council will consider the request by Petition for Voluntary Annexation from Holmes Electrical Service, Inc. For property located on Roxboro Street (Highway 49) legally described as 13-21-2G.
Mayor Boggs informed the council that due to an emergency personal matter Mr. Holmes was not able to attend this meeting. Manager Earp explained to the council the request from Mr. Holmes for voluntary annexation of his property located on Roxboro Street (legally described as 13-21-2G). This annexation has been requested in order to facilitate the sale of the property to Family Dollar for the creation of a new store.

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve a resolution directing the clerk to investigate the petition received under GS 160A-31. Motion carried 5-0. 

Clerk Hamilton presented to the council a Certificate of Sufficiency, certifying that the petition was indeed investigated and found as fact. Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to accept the Certificate of Sufficiency and to set a public hearing for this matter on Monday, April 2, 2012 at 7:00pm in the Council Chambers at Town Hall. Motion carried 5-0.
7:21 pm
Request from staff to set a public hearing date concerning a request by Richard Holmes concerning property located on Roxboro Street legally described as Alamance County Tax Map # 13-21-2G. Property owner has asked that the parcel be rezoned from R-18 to B-2 to accommodate a retail business.





Manager Earp presented to the council a request from Mr. Holmes to rezone property located on Roxboro Street (legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #13-21-2G) from R-18 to B-2 to accommodate a retail business. Family Dollar is planning to purchase this property and build a $1million dollar store given that annexation and rezoning can be achieved. 

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to set a public hearing on this matter on Monday, April 2, 2012 at 7:00 pm in the Council Chambers at Town Hall. Motion carried 5-0.
7:24
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River will consider an amendment to The Town of Haw River’s Ordinance Title XIII General Offenses Chapter 131 Paragraph 131.01: Discharge of Firearms Regulated.










Manager Earp informed the council that state law had recently changed, effectively creating the ability for concealed weapons to be carried in public parks. Parks & Recreation Director Randall King has asked that the council consider an amendment to the current Town Ordinance regarding firearms in order to ban concealed firearms from being carried in the Town’s parks. Attorney Jennings assured the council that the proposed changes are legal and will supersede the state law on this matter. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the proposed amendment to Ordinance Title XIII General Offenses Chapter 131 Paragraph 131.01: Discharge of Firearms Regulated. Motion carried 5-0.
7:28 pm
The Town Council will consider the request from Melanie Hamilton, AFO/Clerk to approve the Write-off of Bad-Debt exceeding the three year statute of limitations.


Clerk Hamilton has requested that the council consider writing off utility accounts receivable that are older than the three year statue of limitations for collectability under the Debt Setoff Program. It is highly unlikely that these debts will ever be collected and thus should no longer be shown on the Town’s financial statements. After a brief discussion regarding the current Town policies for utility deposits and payments, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the write off of $1,474.56 of bad debt that exceeds the statute of limitations for Debt Setoff Program. Motion carried 5-0.
7:32 pm
Review and discussion of Street and Utility Inspection Policy and Fee Schedule for related fees and Contract for Town Administrative services with Alley, Williams, Carmen & King, Inc.



Manager Earp told the council that he spoke with Alley Williams Carmen and King (AWCK) about them consulting on the Town’s behalf for the Estates Subdivision infrastructure project as requested by council. AWCK, in turn, made a suggestion to the Town regarding the professional fees paid to AWCK for administrative services. The Town regularly employs AWCK for administrative work related to citizen requests. While the Town does have some fees in place, they rarely, if ever, cover the cost of AWCK’s work. AWCK presented the town with a proposed policy statement and fee schedule that will help the Town to better recoup the cost of these types of services. Additionally, the Town may be better served by a contract with AWCK that specifically addresses and establishes fees associated with these administrative services. After discussion, Mayor Boggs asked Manager Earp to bring back a more detailed fee schedule and tabled the discussion. 
7:41 pm
Manager’s Update

· Manager Earp provided the council with an Alamance County sustainable transportation meeting schedule.
· The pump station project is on schedule and is currently under budget. If the project stays under budget, USDA has confirmed that excess grant funding can be used toward the payment of debt for this project. 
· The Philadelphia Church of God (of Siler City) has outgrown its current meeting facility and has requested that the council consider a long-term rental contract for a majority of the day on the majority of Saturdays throughout the year. After considerable discussion, it was the consensus of the council to have Manager Earp follow up with the Philadelphia Church of God regarding other possible arrangements. The Council is not interested in hindering the ability of Haw River residents to rent this facility on the most popular rental day of the week.
· Manager Earp asked the council to consider scheduling a pre budget meeting in order to take a preliminary look at the upcoming budget challenges. The council scheduled a working meeting for the budget on Tuesday, March 20, 2012 at 6:00 pm in the Council Chambers at Town Hall.
· Financing for the two new police cars has been obtained and a purchase will be completed this week. Additionally, the generator will be purchased this week as well.
· The CDBG grant monitoring meeting scheduled for this week has been postponed by the NC Department of Commerce.
· The sidewalk project is finally seeing some progress and the Town is currently working with the NC Railroad on plans and approval.
8:00 pm
The council discussed a proposed employment agreement between the Town and Manager Earp. This agreement outlines the responsibilities of each party both while Manager Earp is employed by the Town and at the cessation of his employment. After consideration, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the proposed employment agreement with Manager Earp. Motion carried 5-0. Manager Earp thanked the council for their vote of confidence in him and expressed his sincere pleasure in working for the Town and its citizens.

8:07 pm

Manager Earp informed the council that Waste Industries has proposed an extended trash contract with the Town in order to allow the trash and recycling contracts to run concurrently in the future. Council came to consensus to table the discussion.
8:08 pm

Manager Earp asked the council for permission to dispose of old Town property at the annual Alamance County surplus sale in May. The council agreed by consensus.

There being no further business of the council, Mayor Boggs asked for a motion to adjourn.

8:10 pm
Councilmember Allen made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor Boggs

Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk
